

MEXICO MEX 2:Domestic Violence/Conditions for Women

CD-ROM instructions: The following links will help you to navigate more quickly through the table of contents. Clicking on a link below will take you to that section of the table of contents, or you can use the scroll function to see the entire table. **To read an article**, click on the title of that article to open it. To return to the table of contents click once on the "Table of Contents" link at the end of each article, or use the back button. For more detailed instructions, see the enclosed instruction sheet, or click **here** to open the same document on your computer screen.

If you have any questions regarding the quality or type of information please feel free to contact us. Thank you for supporting the right to a fair trial by using supplementary documentation to support the claims of battered immigrant women and asylum seekers.

TOPICS

- I. **VIOLENCE AGAINST WOMEN:** Includes information regarding domestic violence, rape, and other forms of violence perpetrated against women.
- II. **WOMEN SOCIOECONOMIC CONDITIONS:** Includes information regarding women and employment options and discrimination, and the impact of economic policy on women.
- III. GENERAL REPORTS ON THE STATUS OF WOMEN: Includes reports which span topics relating to violence against women, cultural/societal attitudes and laws.
- IV. SAMPLE AFFIDAVITS: From St. Mary's Law School VAWA Packet
- V. DIRECTORIO NACIONAL, "MUJERES Y VIOLENCIA DOMESTICA EN MEXICO" (NATIONAL DIRECTORY, "WOMEN AND DOMESTIC VIOLENCE IN MEXICO). Directory is a state by state listing of government agencies which provide services to victims of domestic violence,
- VI. **WOMEN AND HEALTH:** Includes reproductive and more generalized health conditions for women and children.

KEY TO NEWSPAPER ABBREVIATIONS

AAS	Austin American-Statesman		ML Manchester Guardian/Le Monde
DMN	Dallas Morning News	NCR	National Catholic Reporter
EPT	El Paso Times	NYT	New York Times
CSM	Christian Science Monitor	SFC	San Francisco Chronicle
FT	Financial Times of London	SFE	San Francisco Examiner
HC	Houston Chronicle	SAEN	San Antonio Express News
JC	Journal of Commerce	WP	Washington Post
LAT	Los Angeles Times	WSJ	Wall Street Journal
MH	Miami Herald		

TABLE OF CONTENTS

I. VIOLENCE AGAINST WOMEN

- "Hispanics-Mexico/Women: One in two Mexican women physically or psychologically abused," <u>EFE News Service</u>, 8 August 2001 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- Oliphant, Jim, "Seeking Shelter: Asylum law heads into controversial new territory as women stake their claims on the need to escape family violence," <u>Legal Times</u>, 30 July 2001 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- De Miranda, Alonso, "Hispanics-Latin America/Women: Violence against women hinders development in Latin America," <u>EFE News Service</u>, 8 June 2001 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- "Hispanics-Women: Violence against women is educational problem, experts say," <u>EFE News Service</u>, 5 June 2001 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- "Arrest is no comfort to some; 'Murders of women still continue,' advocate says," <u>The Dallas Morning News</u>, 24 February 2001 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- Stowers, Carlton, "The Angel of Juarez; Hundreds of poor Mexican girls have been abducted, raped, and murdered on the streets of Ciudad Juarez. They were forgotten and mostly ignored by authorities until Ester Chavez Came along," <u>Dallas Observer</u>, 4 January 2001 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- Lama, Abraham, "Rights/Women-Latam: Abuse Still Rampant Despite New Laws," <u>Inter Press Service</u>, 24 November 2000 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- Macan-Markar, Marwaan, "Rights-Gender: Domestic Violence Proves Persistent Problem," <u>Inter Press Service</u>, 23 November 2000 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- Daniel, Mac and Ellement, John, "Court Lets Wife Keep Two Children in US," <u>The Boston Globe</u>, 26 July 2000 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- "Domestic Abuse is Rampant in Mexico City," <u>The Orlando Sentinel</u>, 9 April 2000 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- Global List of Women's Organizations, Women's Organizations: Mexico, [Internet] <URL: http://www.euronet.nl~fullmoon/womlist/faq.html [Accessed 9 February 2000].
- Zonta International Strategies to Eradicate Violence Against Women and Children, Legislative Guide: Mexico, [Internet] < <u>URL</u>: http://www.zisvaw.org/legislative/default.htm [Accessed 22 June 1999].

- Vazquez, Luis and Lomas, Enrique, "Violence Against Women Denounced," <u>El Norte</u>, 15 April 1999 (as reported in <u>Mexico Newspak</u>, Vol.7 No.4, p.11).
- Rubin, Marcela, "Domestic Violence, Stigma in 60 Percent of Mexico City Homes," <u>El Excelsior</u> 15 March 1999 (as reported in <u>Mexico Newspak</u>, Vol. 7 No.2, p. 7).
- "Violence in the Americas," Women's Health Journal, March-April 1999, pp. 28-29.
- Morrison, Andrew R, and Loreto Biehl, María, <u>Too Close to Home: Domestic Violence in the Americas</u>, (Washington: Inter-American Development Bank: 1999) pp. 81-97, 131-137.
- Wainer, Andrew, "Unified Groups Attack Family Violence," <u>The News</u>, 4 March 1999 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- Mundo Leon, Ray, "25,000 Cases of Abuse in Mexican Homes During 1998," <u>El Excelsior</u>, 29 January 1999 (as reported in <u>Mexico Newspak</u>, Vol. 6, No.25, p. 11).
- Perry, Michelle, "PAN: Attention for Victims of Family Violence Not Enough," <u>The News</u>, 23 December 1998 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- Jana, Elsa Chanduvi, "Women Fight for Health Rights," <u>Latinamerica Press</u>, 10 December 1998, p. 8.
- Organization of American States, Report of the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights on the Status of Women in the Americas, (Washington D.C.: General Secretariat, 1998), pp. 18-35.
- Immigration and Refugee Board, Documentation, Information and Research Branch. Mexico:

 Social agencies in Mexico City for abused neglected and homeless children,
 including services offered and state protection available to abused children,
 Response to Information Request (Ottawa:MEX30190.E, 6 October 1998)--as
 reported in UNHCR/CDR REFWORLD CD- ROM.
- Immigration and Refugee Board, Documentation, Information and Research Branch. Mexico: domestic violence and other issues related to the situation of women, Response to Information Request (Ottawa: MEX29195.FEX 11 May 1998)--as reported in UNHCR/CDR REFWORLD CD- ROM.
- Cevallos, Diego, "Mexico-Women: Women and Children Living with the Enemy," <u>Inter Press Service</u>, 25 November 1997 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- "Mexico: Center for rape victims," <u>Inter Press Service</u>, 23 October 1997 (as reported in Latinamerica Press, Vol. 29 No. 39, p. 7).
- Immigration and Refugee Board, Documentation, Information and Research Branch. Mexico:

- Information on whether the National System for Integrated Development of the Family (DIF) or a similar organization operates a shelter for victims of domestic violence in Mexico City, Response to Information Request (Ottawa:MEX27953.E, 7 October 1997)--as reported in UNHCR/CDR REFWORLD CD- ROM.
- Makeig, John, "Spousal Abuse in Mexico, U.S. Examined," <u>The Houston Chronicle</u>, 28 September 1997 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- Immigration and Refugee Board, Documentation, Information and Research Branch. Mexico:

 Information on divorce law and practice, including separation agreements,
 custody, property dispositions, consent requirements, related issues from women's
 perspectives and in relation to spousal and child abuse, and legal requirements for
 taking children abroad by one parent, Response to Information Request
 (Ottawa:MEX27356.E 22 August 1997)--as reported in UNHCR/CDR REFWORLD CD-ROM.
- Boyd, Stephanie, "Rape Laws offer women scant protection," <u>Latinamerica Press</u>, Vol. 29, No. 28, 24 July 1997.
- Molina y Vedia, Edward, "Court legitimizes rape within marriage," <u>Inter Press Service</u>, 22 June 1997.
- Fineman, Mark, "Mexico Murder Trial Puts Women's Rights in Spotlight; Law: Suspect Claims She Shot a Man Because he Tried to Rape Her. Critics say Legal System has Double Standard," <u>Los Angeles Times</u>, 7 February 1997 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- Immigration and Refugee Board, Documentation, Information and Research Branch. Mexico:

 Information on Spousal Abuse, Including Policy Response and Protection,

 Shelters, and Legal Aid Available, Government Policy, Response to Information

 Request (Ottawa: MEX25619.E 29 November 1996)--as reported in UNHCR/CDR

 REFWORLD CD- ROM.
- Immigration and Refugee Board, Documentation, Information and Research Branch. Mexico:

 Information on the protection available to a woman who was kidnapped, raped and became pregnant as a result, on whether there is a witness protection program, and on the adequacy of protection for the victim by the authorities while the matter is before the courts, Response to Information Request (Ottawa:MEX24723.E 12 November 1996)--as reported in UNHCR/CDR REFWORLD CD- ROM.
- Chase, Michelle Chi, "Groups Push Tougher Line On Violence," <u>The News</u>, 26 October 1996 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- Mexico: Profile of Asylum Claims & Country Conditions, Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights and Labor, U.S. Department of State, May 1996, pp. 5-6.

Durand, Maria F, "Women's plight shows failing in Mexico, U.S. law," <u>San Antonio-Express</u> <u>News</u>, 7 April 1996 (as reported on NEXIS database).

II. WOMEN'S SOCIOECONOMIC CONDITIONS

- "Development-LatAm: Poverty expected to rise this year," <u>Inter Press Service</u>, 25 September 2001 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- Jordan, Mary, "Mexico's El Dorado Loses Its Luster; Border Economy Slows With U.S.," <u>The Washington Post</u>, 20 September 2001 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- Campbell, Ian, "Part 3: Poverty drives migrants north," <u>United Press International</u>, 2 September 2001 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- "Between here and there," The Economist, 7 July 2001 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- "Human Rights Watch World Report 2001: Women's Human Rights (Part 2 of 4), January 2001 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- Althaus, Dudley, "A New Sun Poverty; A People in Want; Poverty stalks the nation but nowhere is it worse than in the countryside," <u>The Houston Chronicle</u>, 26 November 2000 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- Moreno, Jenalia, "Jobs Elusive for Older Mexicans; Companies don't try to mask age, gender hiring discrimination," <u>The Houston Chronicle</u>, 4 September 2000 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- Moreno, Jenalia, "Towns Without Men; Mexican women fend for families as their husbands toil across border," <u>The Houston Chronicle</u>, 30 July 2000 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- Hernandez Espinosa, Guadelupe, "No Mother's Day for Women Workers: Sex Discrimination in Mexico," Women's Health Journal 2/2000, April June 2000, p. 30.
- Sandoval, Ricardo, "Women gain clout in Mexican politics," Miami Herald, 26 March 2000, l<URL:http://www.herald.com/content/today/news/americas/digdocs/004665.htm>
 [Accessed 28 March 2000].
- Althaus, Dudley, "Machismo a casualty of diversity; Gay, women's issues key in Mexico politics," The Houston Chronicle, 13 March 2000 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- Gonzalez, Gustavo, "Women Lag Behind on U.N. Index," <u>Inter Press Service</u>, 13 July 1999 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- Ross, John, "A killing ground for maquila workers," <u>Latinamerica Press</u>, Vol. 21, No. 20, 31 May 1999, p. 1.

- Rodriguez, Rey, "Working Towards Gender Equality from Childhood," <u>Inter Press Service</u>, 10 August 1998 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- David, Natacha, "Mexico: Pregnancy tests for job candidates," <u>Trade Union World</u>, March 1998, p. 6.
- "Progress made in advancement of Mexican women, but changes not yet 'radical", <u>M2</u>
 <u>Presswire</u>, 3 February 1998 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- Dillon, Sam, "Sex Bias Is Reported by U.S. AT Border Plants in Mexico," <u>The New York Times</u>, 13 January 1998 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- Rangel, Enrique, "Mexican Women Breaking Free of Work Restraints," <u>The Dallas Morning News</u>, 31 December 1997 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- Price, Niko, "Mexican pages accuse boss of running prostitution ring: Women claim lawmakers expect sexual favors," <u>The Ottawa Citizen</u>, 19 November 1997 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- Oppenheimer, Andres and Conger, Lucy, "Female Leaders in Mexico Unite to Fight for Rights," The Miami Herald, 17 August 1997, p. 17A.
- Aslam, Abid, "Mexico-Finance: New World Bank Strategy Seen To Fail Poor, Women," <u>Inter Press Service</u>, 27 December 1996.
- Fineman, Mark, "In Mexican Workplaces, Sexual Harassment Is Illegal--and Commonplace," <u>Los Angeles Times</u>, 1 July 1996 (as reported in ISLA clipping service, p. 26)
- Rangel, Enrique, "Women Battle Job Bias in Mexico's Corporations," <u>The Dallas Morning News</u>, 28 February 1994 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- "Women's Role as Provider on the Rise," <u>Excelsior</u>, 10 May 1993 (as reported in <u>Mexico NewsPak</u>, Vol. 1 No. 8, p. 10.)

III. STATUS OF WOMEN INCLUDING CULTURAL ATTITUDES

- Lamas, Marta, "Standing Fast in Mexico: Protecting Women's Rights in a Hostile Climate," NACLA Report on the Americas Vol. XXXIV No. 5, March/ April 2001, pp. 36-40.
- Lloyd, Marion, "When cultures clash; Some Mexican Indian traditions seen as shocking," The Houston Chronicle, 4 March 2001 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- Althaus, Dudley, "A New Sun Village; The Tides of Change; A village's women expand their horizons and show the way for their neighbors," <u>The Houston Chronicle</u>, 26 November 2000 (as reported on NEXIS database).

- Lamas, Marta; Bissell, Sharon, "Abortion and Politics in Mexico: 'Context is All'," [Part 1 of 2] Reproductive Health Matters, November 2000 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- "Quietly Working For School-Based Sexuality Education in Mexico: Strategies for Advocacy," [Part 2 of 2] Reproductive Health Matters, November 2000 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- "Police raid clinic accused of performing abortions in Mexico," The Miami Herald, 18 October 2000. [Internet]<URL:

 http://www.herald.com/content/today/news/brknews/docs/025001.htm> [Accessed 3 March 2001].
- Choo, Kristin, "Unequal Under Law: In many nations, laws sanction discrimination against women," ABA Journal, September 2000 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- Ferriss, Susan, "Mexican Governor Vetoes Law Against Abortions for Rape Victims," Cox News Service, 29 August 2000 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- "Mexico: Defend Women's Rights!," Women's Health Journal 3-4/99, July December 1999.
- Walker, S. Lynn, "PAN tries to toughen Mexico ban on abortion; Party tests power in Fox's home state," The San Diego Union-Tribune, 19 August 2000 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- Franco, Pilar, "Education-Mexico: New Drive to Promote Women's Education," <u>Inter Press Service</u>, 18 April 1999 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- Giraldo, Margarita, "Nation Fights to Improve Women's Plight," <u>The News</u>, 9 March 1999 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- Women of the World: Laws and Policies Affecting Their Reproductive Lives--Latin American & the Caribbean, Center for Reproductive Law and Policy, (New York: November 1997), pp. 145-162.
- IWRAW Country Reports: Mexico (Third periodic report submitted on 18 July 1997 (E/1994/104/Add.18) <u>International Women's Rights Action Watch</u>, [Internet] <URL: http://www.igc.org/iwraw/publications/countries/cescrmexico.html [Accessed 13 March 2001].
- Neft, Naomi, and Levine, Ann D., Where Women Stand: An International Report on the Status of Women in 140 Countries 1997-1998, (Random House: New York, 1997) pp. 353-362.
- Katz, Nancie L., "Birth Control by Force, in Mexico and elsewhere national goals collide with parental wishes," <u>The Dallas Morning News</u>, 3 January 1996 (as reported on NEXIS database).

- IV. SAMPLE AFFIDAVITS: i. ii. iii. iv. v. vi.
- V. DIRECTORIO NACIONAL, "MUJERES Y VIOLENCIA DOMESTICA EN MEXICO" (NATIONAL DIRECTORY, "WOMEN AND DOMESTIC VIOLENCE IN MEXICO). DIRECTORY IS A STATE BY STATE LISTING OF GOVERNMENT AGENCIES WHICH PROVIDE SERVICES TO VICTIMS OF DOMESTIC VIOLENCE.

VI. WOMEN'S HEALTH

- Nieto Urroz, Graciela, "Open Letter," Women's Health Journal 2/2001, April June 2001, p. 30.
- Zapatista Commander Esther, "Never Again a Mexico Without its Women!," Women's Health Journal 1/2001, January March 2001, pp. 20-21.
- "In Mexico, Abortion Rights Strictly for the Books," <u>Reproductive Freedom News</u>, 6 June 2000 p. 3.
- Muriedas, Pilar, "The Feminist Movement in Mexico: Counting the Gains in Women's Health," Women's Health Journal 3-4/99, July December 1999, pp. 25-28.
- Erbe, Bonnie, "Abortion in Mexico," <u>Scripps Howard News Service</u>, 1 November 1999 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- Osava, Mario, "Health: Rich Nations Export Hazardous Work to the South," <u>Inter Press Service</u>, 23 September 1999 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- "Quality of Life Passes by Mexican Children," <u>Mexico Business Monthly</u>, 1 May 1999 (as reported on NEXIS database).
- Pan American Health Organization, <u>Health in the Americas 1998 ed. Vol. I</u>, (Washington: World Health Organization, 1998) pp. 221-222, 227, 230, 266, 269, 272, 284-286.

Pan American Health Organization, <u>Health in the Americas 1998 ed. Vol. II</u>, (Washington: World Health Organization, 1998) pp. 356-371

Section V. Directorio Nacional

B. "Institutiones Gubernamentales y otras instituciones que brindan servicios a victimas de

B. "Institutiones Gubernamentales y otras instituciones que brindan servicios a victimas de violencia domestica"
 Estados A-N

Estado D.F.

Estados O-Z

A.

Introductory Information

C. "Instituciones y organizaciones de la sociedad civil que atienden casos de violencia domestica"

Estados A-D

Estados E-N

Estados O-T

Estados U-Z